Rodman, William Blount m

Rodman, William Blount

by John L. Bell, Jr., 1994; Revised by Jared Dease, Government and Heritage Library, January 2023

29 June 1817-7 Mar. 1893



Engraving of William Blount Rodman. Image from the North Carolina Museum of History. [2] William Blount Rodman, lawyer and jurist, was born in Washington, Beaufort County [3], the son of William Wanton and Polly Anne Blount Rodman. His first known ancestor was John Rodman, an Irish Quaker [4] who died in Barbados in 1686 and whose son John, a physician, moved first to Rhode Island and then to New York City by 1698. Rodman's father, the son of John and Marcia Pell Rodman of Pelham Manor in Westchester County, N.Y., moved to North Carolina about 1810 and on 6 June 1811 married the daughter of Mary Harvey and John Gray Blount [5] of Washington. To them were born two girls and one boy, William Blount. Orphaned at age eight, Rodman together with his sisters were reared by his maternal grandfather and his aunt, Patsey Baker Blount. Rodman was a precocious child who loved to read and study. At age seven he could scan and translate Latin. He entered The University of North Carolina [6] at age fifteen and was graduated first in his class at nineteen, having gained reading proficiency in Latin, Greek, French, and German. Rodman developed the habit of reading omnivorously and assimilating all that he read.

Before the <u>Civil War [7]</u> he was devoted mainly to the practice of law. After studying under <u>William Gaston [8]</u> and being admitted to the bar in 1838, he established a lucrative practice specializing in land law in <u>Beaufort [3]</u>, <u>Pitt [9]</u>, <u>Martin [10]</u>, and <u>Hyde [11]</u> counties. In 1854 Rodman was appointed to a three-man commission to revise the North Carolina Code; this work resulted in the revision of 1855. In his pleadings he was an eloquent speaker who depended more on reason than passion to carry his argument. Because Rodman was a <u>Democrat [12]</u> and his home county voted <u>Whig [13]</u>, he made few ventures into politics. In 1842 he ran for the legislature and was defeated, and in 1860 he was a Breckinridge elector. When Abraham Lincoln was elected president, Rodman advocated <u>secession [14]</u>.

On 1 Sept. 1858 Rodman married Camilla Holliday Croom (d. 26 May 1887), the daughter of Elizabeth Holliday and Willie Jones Croom of Greensboro, Ala. Five children survived them: <u>William B., Jr. [15]</u>, general counsel of the Norfolk and Southern Railroad; Lida T.; Mrs. Owen H. Guion; Dr. John C., a surgeon; and Willie Croom.

Although Rodman served the Confederacy well, the Civil War caused him great financial loss. On 21 Oct. 1861 he organized Company C, Fortieth Regiment, North Carolina Artillery, known through 1862 as "Rodman's Battery," and was commissioned a captain. Because his guns had not been mounted, his battery fought as infantry at the <u>Battle of New Bern</u> [16] in March 1862. On 13 March he was promoted to major of quartermaster and assigned to the <u>Battle of New Bern</u> Brigade. Then on 20 Dec. 1862 President Jefferson Davis appointed him presiding judge of a military court with a rank of colonel and sent him to General Edmund Kirby Smith's corps in Virginia. When Rodman learned that General Robert E. Lee would surrender at Appomattox, he walked from Pamplin's Station, Va., to Greensboro to surrender with General Joseph E. Johnston. When the war began, Rodman had expected that Washington, his home, would fall to Union forces, so he bought a plantation near <u>Greensboro</u> [18] as a haven for his family. As anticipated, his plantation just across the river from Washington was pillaged and destroyed, and over one hundred people he had enslaved were taken, emancipated,

1

and/or scattered. Union forces seized as abandoned property all of his furniture, household goods, stock, and farm implements and destroyed many of the plantation buildings. But Rodman returned home and managed to regain his fortune. At his death he was a leading landholder in eastern North Carolina.



A 1895 portrait ow William B. Rodman by W. G. Randall. Image from the North Carolina Museum of

History. [19]Rodman is most noted for his activities during Reconstruction [20]. He believed that because Congress and the GOP would control Reconstruction, native whites should join the Republicans in drafting a new state constitution in order to restrain their excesses. Although other political leaders in Beaufort would not follow him, he joined the Republican party [21] and was elected a delegate to the constitutional convention of 1868 [22]. As chairman of the judiciary committee Rodman found his committee so badly divided that he had to submit the major points on the judiciary to the convention for its decision. He did not like the article as finally drafted because it provided for the popular election of judges. But the provisions in the constitution limiting county taxes and establishing a ratio between poll and property taxes were drafted by him. His conservative views distinguished him in the convention. Without actively seeking the office, Rodman was elected associate justice of the state supreme court [23] in 1868 and served for ten years. His decisions demonstrated scholarship and erudition in the law. From 1868 to 1873 he and two other state commissioners drafted codes of civil procedure and criminal procedure and a penal code. Only the code of civil procedure, adapted from the New York code, was approved by the legislature.

He became indirectly involved with <u>George W. Swepson</u> [24] but denied that this relationship affected his supreme court decisions. In August 1869 Rodman went to the Nicholas Hotel in New York City, as was his habit before the war, and met Swepson, who offered his guarantee for the margin for Rodman to purchase \$100,000 of North Carolina bonds. Instead of rising, as Rodman expected, the bonds fell sharply in value and were sold at a loss.

Of medium height with a handsome face and dark hair, Rodman was noted for his modesty, courtesy, friendliness, reasonableness, indulgence of his family, and reserved nature. He died a few days after suffering a serious fall and was buried in Oakdale Cemetery, Washington.

References:

Samuel A. Ashe, ed., *Biographical History of North Carolina*, vol. 3 [25] (1906), and *Cyclopedia of Eminent and Representative Men of the Carolinas*, vol. 2 (1892). [26]

Clipping files (North Carolina Collection, University of North Carolina, Chapel Hill).

J. G. de Roulhac Hamilton, *Reconstruction in North Carolina* [27] (1914).

Louis H. Manarin, comp., North Carolina Troops, 1861-1865: A Roster, vol. 1 (1966).

North Carolina Reports 116 (1895).

Otto H. Olsen, Carpetbagger's Crusade (1965 [portrait]).

Raleigh News and Observer, 8 Mar. 1893.

C. Wingate Reed, Beaufort County (1962).

United Daughters of the Confederacy, North Carolina Division, Pamlico Chapter No. 43, Washington, N.C., Confederate Reveille: Memorial Edition (1898).

Additional Resources:

Cowper, Pulaski. "Sketch of the life of Hon. William B. Blount." *North Carolina University Magazine* 13, no. 5 (February 1894). 209-224. https://archive.org/stream/northcarolinauni18921893#page/n239/mode/2up [28] (accessed May 24, 2013).

William Blount Rodman Papers (#329), East Carolina Manuscript Collection, J. Y. Joyner Library, East Carolina University. http://digital.lib.ecu.edu/special/ead/findingaids/0329/http://digital.lib.ecu.edu/special/ead/findingaids/0329/ (accessed May 24, 2013).

Wheeler, John H. *Reminiscences and memoirs of North Carolina and eminent North Carolinians*. Columbus, Ohio: Columbus Printing Works. 1884. 19. https://archive.org/stream/reminiscencesmemwhee#page/18/mode/2up [30] (accessed May 24, 2013).

Jones, Charles Henry. *Genealogy of the Rodman family, 1620-1886*. Philadelphia [s.n.]. 1886. https://archive.org/details/genealogyofrodma00jone [31] (accessed May 24, 2013).

Image Credits:

"Engraving, Accession #: H.19XX.318.46 [2]." 1900. North Carolina Museum of History.

"Portrait, Accession #: H.1964.123.53 [19]." 1895. North Carolina Museum of History.

Subjects:

Biographies [32]

Judges [33]

Lawyers [34]

Planters [35]

Public officials [36]

Authors:

Bell, John L., Jr. [37]

Origin - location:

Beaufort County [38]

Greensboro [39]

From:

Dictionary of North Carolina Biography, University of North Carolina Press. [40]

1 January 1994 | Bell, John L., Jr.

Source URL: https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/rodman-william-blount

Links

[1] https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/rodman-william-blount [2] http://collections.ncdcr.gov/RediscoveryProficioPublicSearch/ShowItem.aspx?13562+ [3] https://www.ncpedia.org/geography/beaufort [4] https://www.ncpedia.org/quakers [5] https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/blount-john-gray [6] https://www.ncpedia.org/university-north-carolina-chapel-hi [7] https://www.ncpedia.org/civil-war [8] https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/gaston-william [9] https://www.ncpedia.org/geography/pitt [10] https://www.ncpedia.org/geography/martin [11] https://www.ncpedia.org/geography/hyde [12] https://www.ncpedia.org/democratic-party [13] https://www.ncpedia.org/whig-party [14] https://www.ncpedia.org/secession-movement [15] https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/rodman-william-blount-jr [16] https://www.ncpedia.org/new-bern-battle [17] https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/branch-lawrence-obryan [18] https://www.ncpedia.org/greensboro [19] http://collections.ncdcr.gov/RediscoveryProficioPublicSearch/ShowItem.aspx?89426+ [20] https://www.ncpedia.org/reconstruction [21] https://www.ncpedia.org/republican-party [22] https://www.ncpedia.org/government/convention-1868 [23] https://www.ncpedia.org/supreme-courtnorth-carolina [24] https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/swepson-george-william [25] http://books.google.com/books? id=D0zcsZEFkNAC&pg=PA344#v=onepage&q&f=false [26] https://archive.org/stream/cyclopediaofemin02mccr#page/206/mode/2up [27] https://archive.org/details/reconstructioni00hami [28] https://archive.org/stream/northcarolinauni18921893#page/n239/mode/2up [29] http://digital.lib.ecu.edu/special/ead/findingaids/0329/ [30] https://archive.org/stream/reminiscencesmemwhee#page/18/mode/2up [31] https://archive.org/details/genealogyofrodma00jone [32] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/subjects/biography-term [33] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/subjects/judges [34] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/subjects/lawyers [35] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/subjects/planters [36] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/subjects/public-officials [37] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/authors/bell-john-l-jr [38] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/origin-location/coastal-22 [39] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/origin-location/piedmon-21 [40] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/entry-source/dictionary-no